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CHURCH FLOWERS 

 

Would you like to have flowers in Church in memory of a 
loved one or to remember an anniversary, a wedding, a 

baptism, to celebrate a special event or for no particular reason. 
 

The flowers can be an arrangement, fresh flowers in a vase or a pot plant.   

 

It does not have to be expensive 
 

For more information please contact  

Meryl Foster (Castleknock) or  

Anne O'Connor (Clonsilla) 

Parish contacts: 
Rector: Rev. Colin McConaghie 
087 346 6140 

Curate Assistant: Rev. Natasha Quinn-Thomas 
089 269 0097 

Diocesan Lay Readers: Stella Obe (087 2237402) &  
    Olive Good (087 2451310) 
Parish Readers: Femi Atoyebi & Blessing Obioha  

Parish Website: www.castleknock.dublin.anglican.org  

Parish Administrator: Jennifer McGrath 

Parish Office: 
Castleknock Parish Office, Main Street, Castleknock, 
Dublin 15. 
01 820 0040  
Hours: 9.30 a.m. - 1.00 p.m. weekdays 
(Closed Wednesday) 
cmcparishoffice@gmail.com 

 
Castleknock National School:  
Principal: Mrs Sandra Moloney  
01 820 2611 
 

The CMC Times: 
Editor: Philip Good 

If you wish to comment on or contribute to The CMC 
Times, the email address is:  
thecmctimes@gmail.com 
 
Come join us on Facebook for more fun and information 
@CastleknockandMulhuddartwithClonsilla or on Twitter 
on @cmcparish 
 

If any parishioners are unwell or due to go 
into hospital, please let us know so we 
can visit.  Contact details to the left. 

Print Deadline 

The next edition of The CMC Times will be the 

February 2025 issue.  The deadline for articles / 

photos will be Wednesday 15th January 2025. 

http://www.castleknock.dublin.anglican.org/
mailto:thecmctimes@gmail.com
https://www.facebook.com/CastleknockandMulhuddartwithClonsilla/
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Dear Friends, 

Every year it seems that Christmas songs in the shops or 

on our radios are heard earlier and earlier each year as 

both retail and media contest to grab our attention for 

viewing numbers or sales. 

Now I’m definitely not a Christmas Scrooge and I actually 

enjoy the build up to Christmas as I always feel it at least 

opens the opportunity to talk about the Christmas story. 

However, I do find it rather annoying when a Christmas 

tune gets into your head in the middle of November and 

you find yourself singing away to it without thinking. In the 

words of Peter Kays “Once Upon A Christmas Song” - 

You'll be singing this over and over, and over again  

Every December you'll hear it and say  

Turn it up, play it loud 

Every Christmas should be the same  

Singing it over and over, and over and over again 

It's getting in your head (it's getting in your head)  

And if you're not singing it all night 

You'd be telling a lie 

 

Of course Christmas songs aren’t renowned for their prize 

winning lyrics but many of you will remember when the 

battle for a Christmas Number 1 record created a real 

frenzy every year. As far back as 1973 we saw Slade’s 

‘Merry Xmas Everybody’ and Wizzard’s ‘I Wish It Could Be 

Christmas Everyday’ go head to head, though amazingly in 

the end Wizzard only managed to hit number 4 despite 

now being seen as a Christmas classic. Eleven years later in 

1984 we had Wham versus Band Aid, “Last Christmas” 

being another classic that didn’t actually make it to 

number 1 in the charts. We’ve also had some bizarre 

contests through the years like in 2000 when our very own 

Westlife lost out to Bob the Builder. 

With our media overload of the past few years it seems 

the frenzy over the Christmas number 1 has joined our lost 

traditions. Yet there’s a song that sits at the very heart of 

Christmas that has the same ability to strike a chord in 

2024 as it did when it was first sung by a young unmarried 

pregnant teenager over 2000 years ago.  

Faced with the life changing, miraculous, unheard of, even 

the unbelievable revelation that this young woman was 

going to bear not only a child out of 

wedlock (something that was seen as 

so shameful at the time it could even lead to death) but 

that this child was to be God’s saviour for the world, Mary 

rather than run away, sings arguably the most beautiful 

“Christmas Song” in history -  

‘My soul magnifies the Lord, 

and my spirit rejoices in God my Saviour, 

for he has looked with favour on the lowliness of his 

servant. 

Surely, from now on all generations will call me blessed; 

for the Mighty One has done great things for me, 

and holy is his name. 

His mercy is for those who fear him from generation to 

generation. 

He has shown strength with his arm; 

he has scattered the proud in the thoughts of their hearts. 

He has brought down the powerful from their thrones, 

and lifted up the lowly; 

he has filled the hungry with good things, and sent the rich 

away empty. 

He has helped his servant Israel, 

in remembrance of his mercy, 

according to the promise he made to our ancestors, 

to Abraham and to his descendants for ever.’ 

 

When Mary’s faith was hit by crisis, when her world was 

turned upside down her soul magnified the Lord. 

Advent gives us a time to ponder and reflect as we prepare 

for the coming of Christ at Christmas. In the midst of the 

busyness, the shopping, the parties, the meals and that 

wonderful catchy Christmas music, will we take time to 

ponder? 

As I pause and look back on 2024, a year that was filled 

with many memorable moments, but also with times of 

sadness and worry. A year filled with love but also the rise 

of hate. A year with war and uncertainty. A year when our 

Parish travelled to the other side of the world and at the 

same time reached out to our local community. A year 

where loved ones were lost and new births brought joy. A 

year when I shared many moments with so many of you in 

so many different ways, and a year in which I failed and let 

some of you down. A year when I, like all of us, had 

RECTOR WRITES 
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moments when both faith and doubt collided. 

Wouldn’t it be wonderful if the Christmas lyrics running 

around my head were not dreams of a white Christmas, or 

mistletoe and wine but rather the words of a young 

pregnant woman whose son was going to change the 

world forever. May my, and your, soul magnify the Lord. 

I wish you all every blessing this Christmas. For some it will 

be full of love, joy and happiness, for others it will be 

different due to a loss of a loved one or a changed 

relationship. Some will be surrounded by family while 

others will reach out to family across the globe. However 

this Christmas is for you, I pray you will know the love of 

the one who came into the world and brought light into 

the darkness. 

 

Rev Colin 

RECTOR WRITES 

That the war must end, it is clear 

Find a way, find a way 

That does not mean the destruction 

Of one people or another. 

History, in its wisdom, in its terror, 

Has brought us to this place 

To this impossible mathematical 

Equation where we cannot solve 

The future with the past, 

With blood or blame or bombs 

Or unsustainable slogans. 

I see a new future is possible there. 

I see the lands fertile in tough 

Invaluable collaboration. 

I see that the desert will come alive 

With music. I see two peoples finding 

A new way. I see that this miracle 

Is the only pragmatic path. 

All that hatred, that anger, can 

Only blossom into a miracle. 

If vision and love can’t bring us 

There, then let all the suffering 

Find for us a new road. 

 

I see a shining land where 

Two dreams surprise the world 

By finding a way to coexist. 

It would be the greatest 

Breakthrough of our times. 

Who would dream it, make it 

Real, while the bombs flower 

And the children weep? 

 

Who will find a 

Way instead of 

Taking a side? 

 

Who will find a 

Way instead of 

Taking a side? 

 

As sure as I 

Sit here staring 

At the sky, I know 

That this vision 

Of peace 

Must come to be. 

 

It’s an unavoidable destiny. 

A POEM FOR PEACE IN THE HOLY LANDS 
As we continue to pray for peace in our world this Christmas, thinking especially of Ukraine and Russia and the 

Middle East, Rev Colin shares this poem with us to reflect upon. 

A POEM FOR PEACE IN THE HOLY LANDS BY BEN OKRI 
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Services for December 2024 

Sunday 1 The First Sunday of Advent 

10.00 a.m. Holy Communion St Mary’s 

11.30 a.m. Holy Communion St Brigid’s  

3.00 p.m. Ecumenical Advent Carol Service St Brigid’s 
   

Wednesday 4 10.30 a.m. Holy Communion Castleknock Parish Centre 
   

Sunday 8 The Second Sunday of Advent 

10.00 a.m. Morning Prayer St Mary’s  

11.30 a.m. Morning Prayer St Brigid’s  
   

Wednesday 11 10.30 a.m. Holy Communion Castleknock Parish Centre 
   

Sunday 15 The Third Sunday of Advent 

10.00 a.m. Carol Service St Mary’s 

11.30 a.m. Castleknock NS Carol Service St Brigid’s  

8.00 p.m. Carols by Candlelight St Thomas’ 
   

Wednesday 18 10.30 a.m. Holy Communion Castleknock Parish Centre 
   

Sunday 22 The Fourth Sunday of Advent 

10.00 a.m. Service of the Word St Mary’s 

11.30 a.m. Christmas Messy Church Castleknock Parish Centre 

7.00 p.m. Nine Lessons and Carols St Brigid’s 
   

Tuesday 24 Christmas Eve  

11.30 p.m. Holy Communion St Brigid’s 
   

Wednesday 25 Christmas Day 

10.00 a.m. Family Holy Communion St Mary’s 

11.30 a.m. Family Holy Communion St Brigid’s 
  

Sunday 29 The First Sunday of Advent 

10.00 a.m. United Service St Mary’s 
   

The Wednesday service of Holy Communion continues in Castleknock Parish Centre at 10.30 a.m. 

Live streaming will continue from St. Brigid’s Church on Sundays at 11.30 a.m. 
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Services for January 2025 

Wednesday 1 No Midweek Service  

   

Sunday 5 The Second Sunday of Christmas 

10.00 a.m. Holy Communion St Mary’s  

11.30 a.m. Holy Communion St Brigid’s  

   

Wednesday 8 10.30 a.m. Holy Communion Castleknock Parish Centre 

   

Sunday 12 The First Sunday after the Epiphany / The Baptism of our Lord  

10.00 a.m. Morning Prayer St Mary’s 

11.30 a.m. Morning Prayer St Brigid’s  

   

Wednesday 15 10.30 a.m. Holy Communion Castleknock Parish Centre 

   

Sunday 19 The Second Sunday after the Epiphany 

10.00 a.m. Holy Communion St Mary’s 

11.30 a.m. Holy Communion St Brigid’s  

   

Wednesday 22 No Midweek Service  

   

Sunday 26 The Third Sunday after the Epiphany 

10.00 a.m. Service of the Word St Mary’s 

11.30 a.m. Cornerstone with GB & BB Enrolment St Brigid’s 

8.00 p.m. Holy Communion St Thomas’ 

  

Wednesday 29 10.30 a.m. Holy Communion Castleknock Parish Centre 

   

The Wednesday service of Holy Communion continues in Castleknock Parish Centre at 10.30 a.m. 

Live streaming will continue from St. Brigid’s Church on Sundays at 11.30 a.m. 
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Our Advent Study continues on Thursday evenings at 

7.30 p.m. in the Maharry Room. The theme for this 

year’s study is “WHEN FAITH AND DOUBT COLLIDE”. 

Thursday 5th December – John the Baptist 

Thursday 12th December – Mary 

Thursday 19th December – Joseph 

Each evening there will be a short time of worship along 

with a short talk, there may even be a seasonal quiz to 

add a little fun to the evenings. 

Alongside the Advent Study, and following on from the 

success of Lent, we will be hosting an Advent Soup and 

Service in St Mary’s, Clonsilla at 12.30 p.m. continuing 

on Tuesday 3rd, 10th and 17th of December. This will be 

a short time of worship before enjoying a bowl of soup 

and fellowship together. 

At the time of writing we are preparing for the annual 

Ecumenical Carol Service, which will be hosted in St 

Brigid’s, Castleknock on Sunday 1st December at 3.00 

p.m. 

ADVENT 2024 
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CHRISTMAS SHOWCASE 
What a day of celebration our Christmas Showcase was to get us in the Christmas spirit! 

We took a leap of faith and tried something new with the Winter Fair transformed into the Christmas Showcase, and 

what a day it was! Thank you for all who were prepared to try something new and allow us to learn how to transform 

from a traditional event into something new. 

The mayor was opened by the Deputy Mayor JK who spent so much time looking around all the stalls and chatting to 

everyone. JK was joined by Senator Emer Currie, Rev Colin and Rev Natasha in cutting the ribbon to get proceedings 

underway. 

There was so many amazing stalls both inside and out including our delicious home baked goods, plant stall and 

parish crafts. A number of stallholders were parishioners and it was great to see them being so well supported. The 

art exhibition had around 100 paintings largely by locals and a few by church members including Rev Natasha. 

During the day we were joined by Cineálta Choir who had great fun singing Christmas classics. Keeping with tradition 

Santa’s arrival brought delight to both children and the not so young. The children also loved the face painting, 

balloon modelling and hair braiding and I even saw a few adults having a go. 

Our teas, coffees and traybakes went down a treat along with the hot dogs and delicious Lebanese food. The raffle 

was well supported and it was lovely to see a number of parishioners pulled out of the drum! 

Thank you to all who came along, all our vendors, everyone who supported in any way on the day. Above all I want to 

thank all the wonderful team of helpers who were magnificent all weekend. From the original planning to ensuring 

everything was ready in time and even 

coping with Storm Bert and a marquee 

blowing down all of our volunteers were 

magnificent and the event simply couldn’t 

have happened without them. There are too 

many to mention by name but as Rector I 

want to thank them on behalf of all of us for 

making it a day to remember. 

Next year we plan to go even bigger with 

plans already underway for a Christmas Tree 

Festival that we hope will be a huge hit with 

all in the community! 
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CHRISTMAS SHOWCASE 
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Tiny Tots is back in full swing on Thursday mornings in the Parish Centre.  We 

were delighted to see a number of familiar faces returning to us after the summer 

break.  We have also been very happy to see lots of new people joining in with us 

as the weeks are progressing.  Our baby section this season is booming! 

Our aim in Tiny Tots is to provide an inviting, safe and friendly space for parents, 

grandparents and carers to bring their pre-schoolers.  During each Tiny Tots 

session we hope to provide cognitive, sensory and social stimulation for the 

children as well as a supportive environment for the adults attending with them.  Most of all, we aim to have lots of 

fun!  

Every week the children get to enjoy free play with a variety of toys.  We always have a structured craft or sensory 

activity that they can join in with, followed by bubble time, and approximately twenty minutes of song time.  The 

adults are encouraged to have a cuppa and a chat - we love getting to know everyone who comes to our group.  

Parties are definitely a highlight for our Tiny Tots - we have just had a Hallowe’en party, and our Christmas party is 

already planned for December - we’ve even asked a friend of ours from the North Pole to drop in to visit the 

children!! 

In keeping with our mission of outreach to the community, we organise a charity event once a term.  In September 

we held a ‘Big Coffee Morning for Hospice’, raising €370 for St. Francis Hospice.  Next term we plan to run our annual 

Beetle Drive to raise money for charity, so watch this space ….. 

Special thanks to the rest of the team who work so enthusiastically to make Tiny Tots such an enjoyable place to be: 

Rev. Natasha, Ada, Barbara, Diana, Xana and Margaret.  We are always looking for more people to get involved – this 

could be with setting up, helping with the teas and coffees, or helping to lead 

activities.  If you would like to get involved with the Tiny Tots team, or have any 

queries, please contact myself or Rev. Natasha. 

If you have a baby or pre-schooler, please do come down and join us - we would love 

to meet you.  Tiny Tots is open to everyone in our community.  We meet every 

Thursday during school term time from 10 a.m. - 11:30 a.m. in the Parish Centre. 

Look forward to seeing you there, 

Louise McDonagh 

TINY TOTS 
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NEWS 

Sunday Club Christmas Party and 

Messy Church 

The Sunday Club will hold their Christmas Party on 

Sunday 8th December during the 11.30 a.m. service in 

St Brigid’s, Castleknock. 

On Sunday morning, 22nd December in Castleknock 

Parish Centre (11.30 a.m.) we have a special Christmas 

Messy Church with crafts, family worship and short talk. 

This is a great opportunity for young families especially 

to come together and discover the real meaning of 

Christmas in a fun way. 

Holy Baptism 

On Sunday 10th November we welcomed Molly into the 

family of the church through Holy Baptism. Molly was 

joined by her parents, sisters, Godparents and family 

and friends. We keep Molly and her family in our 

prayers. 

Wedding Celebrations 

Many congratulations to Keith and 

Darragh Snowe who were married on 

Thursday 31st October in St Mary’s, 

Clonsilla. 

Congratulations also to Luke and Julia O’Doherty who 

had their marriage blessed in the beautiful surroundings 

of Luttrellstown Castle on Saturday 9th November. 

We wish both couples God’s richest blessing as they 

begin married life. 

Sharing and Caring Fund 

The Caring and Sharing Fund is a discretionary fund that 

the Rector is able to use to help anyone in need 

throughout the year. There are envelopes in our 

churches during December if anyone would like to make 

a donation. If anyone would like some help, please 

speak to Rev Colin in the strictest confidence. 

Condolences 

On Sunday 24th November Anne 

Mooney passed away in Marymount 

Nursing Home at the wonderful age of 

99. Some of you will remember Anne 

and her late husband Stephen for their 

wonderful ballroom dancing in the Parish Centre. Anne 

attended St Brigid's and the Wednesday morning 

Communion for many years. Anne’s funeral took place 

in St Brigid's on Wednesday 27th November. Please 

keep Anne's family in your prayers. 
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Castleknock Ecumenical Graveyard 

Service 

Following the marking of Remembrance Sunday on the 

morning of Sunday 10th November, in the afternoon we 

held our annual Ecumenical Graveyard Service with 

Blessing of the Graves in St Brigid’s, Castleknock. 

It’s always a delight to welcome our good friend Father 

Damian as we welcomed a packed church from our local 

community who come to remember loved ones laid to 

rest in our graveyard. 

A very generous collection on the day will be split 

between St Francis Hospice in Blanchardstown and the 

upkeep of the graveyard. 

NEWS 
St. Brigid’s Big Church Clean up 

Thanks to all who gave of their time on 7th November, 

both during the day and that evening, for the big clean 

and tidy up of St Brigid’s. 

As well as all the cleaning and tidying we carried out an 

investigation into how water was getting in to the 

church. 

The church had a great clean and tidy ahead of the 

Graveyard Service and Advent and Christmas period. 

Food Bank 

We continue to collect non-perishable food items for 

the local Food Bank. Donations can be left any Sunday 

in our churches with all donated items will be delivered 

to the food bank following the fourth Sunday of each 

month. We are requesting non-perishable food items, 

any items that are particularly needed will be 

highlighted in the church notice sheet. 

Leaf Composter 

Thank you to Clonsilla Tidy Towns who have sourced a 

leaf composter for St Mary’s churchyard, Clonsilla. 

They are also helping us with volunteers to tidy up all 

the leaves. 

Our Tidy towns groups do wonderful work in our 

communities so 

please support 

them in any way 

you can. 
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NEWS 
Parish Christmas Card 

By now hopefully the 

majority of parishioners will 

have received their 

Christmas card from the 

Parish. Again this year we 

held a competition in 

Castleknock National School 

to design the front cover 

with the theme for 2024 

being “The Nativity”. 

There were many wonderful entries across the whole 

school and it was a very difficult task for the secret 

judging panel to pick a winner. 

The winners were announced at the Christmas 

Showcase. As the judges were so impressed with the 

entries alongside the prize winners we had four 

designs that were highly commended; Poppy and 

Noah in the Junior Section and Claire and Eloise in the 

Senior Section. 

The winner of the Junior Section was Conor, with 

Scott winning the Senior Section, both were 

presented with €20 Eason’s vouchers. 

The overall winner was 

Lauren who received a €40 

Eason’s voucher as well as 

having her design used for 

our Parish Christmas cards. 

Well done to our winners 

and all who entered, we 

definitely have some 

budding artists in CNS! 

Craft Corner 

We had a very creative morning at 

our October get-together. Emma 

introduced us to mosaics. We were 

given pre-cut colourful tiles, grouting and wooden 

coasters. Firstly, we decided on our design and then 

we carefully set the tiles in the spread grouting. 

Everyone went home with some beautiful original 

coasters. Thank you Emma! 

United Service 

Our next United Service will be on Sunday 29th 

December at 10 a.m. in St Mary’s, Clonsilla. That will be 

the only service that day. 

Scan to Pay 

If you would like to make a contribution to the upkeep 

of our churches you can do so by scanning the QR code 

below. 
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For our annual Christmas Appeal we will be once again be collecting hats, gloves, scarves, and socks for those who 

find themselves homeless. The donations this year will be shared between local homeless charities. 

Items can be left at any of our church services during December or into the Parish Office. Please support if you can as 

we try to help in a small way those who are struggling over the winter months. 

CHRISTMAS APPEAL 2024 
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Monthly Prayer Gathering 

On Monday 13th January we meet in Castleknock Parish 

Centre for our first Prayer Gathering of 2025 as we pray 

for the year ahead. Please note the change of evening 

from our usual 3rd Monday slot as Rev Colin and Rev 

Natasha will be at the Clergy Conference.  

It is so important that we pray for our churches, our 

community and one another so please plan to join us at 

our Monthly Prayer Gatherings when you can. 

Castleknock Christmas Lights 

Castleknock Tidy Towns, in conjunction with Fingal 

County Council, will host the official lighting up of the 

Christmas Tree in Castleknock Village on Monday 2nd 

December at 6.30p.m..  

This free event will begin inside St Brigid’s Church on 

Castleknock Road with the Rev Colin McConaghie and Fr 

Damian McNeice in attendance. A short performance 

will be given by the award-winning St Brigid’s National 

School choir under the direction of Ms Williams. 

Attendees will then move outside to watch the tree 

lighting up and some traditional Christmas Carols will be 

performed by the Castleknock Tennis Club Christmas 

Choir.   

Light refreshments will be served inside St Brigid’s 

Church immediately after the event. Everyone is 

welcome. Please do come along and enjoy this special 

community occasion. 

NOTE: For safety reasons, no parking will be available 

either outside or within the churchyard of St Brigid's 

Church on Monday 2nd December. 

We are delighted to be able to play a part in this 

community event.  

NEWS 
Castleknock National School 

We were delighted to welcome Joyce 

Grainger to Assembly on the Friday 

before midterm to speak to the pupils 

about Team Hope and to encourage 

them to take time out over midterm 

to prepare shoeboxes for 

distribution to needy children 

in Africa or Eastern Europe. 

The pupils and teachers rose to 

the challenge and once back 

from midterm the pile of 

shoeboxes grew and grew. In 

total 77 actual shoeboxes were 

filled with items to include the 

4 W’s – wash, wear, write and 

WOW. A number of school 

families also used Team Hope’s 

facility to donate a virtual shoe 

box as well. 

Some of the 5th class pupils 

helped to fill Joyce’s car to the 

brim with the shoe boxes to bring them to the checking 

and distribution centre. She was delighted with the 

generosity of the pupils and staff again this year for this 

very worthy cause. 
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YOUTH GROUP 
November’s Youth Group was based around a talk by Rev Natasha about the 

challenge of “getting through the eye of a needle” and how with God all things are 

possible. There were lots of great games including elastic band target practice! 

Youth Group meets again on Sunday 8th December at 6 p.m. in Castleknock Parish 

Centre for a fun filled Christmas Special with games and goodies guaranteed. We 

hope to see a large turnout for the final Youth Group of 2024. 

Our first Youth Group of 2025 will be held on Sunday 19th January for an 

evening of fun games, challenges and a short Bible talk. Youth Group is open to 

all young people of secondary school age. 

Confirmation 2025 

Confirmation preparation for young people in 6th class 

or above will begin on Sunday 19th January in 

Castleknock Parish Centre (4.30 p.m. - 6.00 p.m.) for 

candidates and their parents. Classes will then be held 

on Sunday evenings on dates during February – April, 6 

p.m. - 7.30 p.m. unless stated otherwise. 

At the time of going to print we had not yet been 

informed of Confirmation Service dates for 2025 but it 

would be expected to take place before Easter. 

Candidates will be expected to both attend the classes 

and a set number of church services in order to be ready 

for confirmation. 

If you have a young person interested in being 

confirmed please contact Rev Colin, Rev Natasha or the 

Parish Office. 

Week of Prayer for Christian Unity 

The week of Prayer for Christian Unity for 2025 takes 

place from 18th – 25th January. The guiding biblical text 

for the Week of Prayer for Christian Unity 2025 comes 

from John 11:17-27. The theme for the week, “Do you 

believe this?” (v. 26), takes its cue from the dialogue 

between Jesus and Martha when Jesus visited the home 

of Martha and Mary in Bethany following the death of 

their brother Lazarus. 

We look forward to once again joining with our friends 

from both Laurel Lodge and Beechpark RC churches 

with a special Taizé service in Our Lady of the Church. 

The date for the service is yet to be confirmed. 
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